
 

 

 
 

Meeting: Delegated Decisions by the Executive Member for 
Community Services on Traffic Regulation Orders 

Date: 13 September 2016 

Subject: Various Roads in Leighton-Linslade – Consider 
Objections to Parking Restriction Proposals 

Report of: Paul Mason, Assistant Director Highways 
 

Summary: This report seeks the approval of the Executive Member for 
Community Services for the implementation of waiting 
restrictions in Various Roads in Leighton-Linslade 
 

 
RECOMMENDATION(S):- 
 
1. That the proposal to introduce Residents Permit Parking in Lammas Walk and 

Bedford Street, Leighton Buzzard be implemented as published. 

2. That the proposal to introduce Residents Permit Parking and No Waiting at 
any time in Grove Road, Leighton Buzzard be implemented as published, with 
the exception that property nos.34, 36 and 40 Lake Street be removed from the 
list of residencies eligible to apply for a permit. 

3. That the proposal to introduce Waiting Restrictions in Grasmere Way, 
Leighton-Linslade be implemented as published, with the exception that the 
length of Grasmere Way between nos.72 & 82 and nos.152 & 162 not be 
implemented at this time. The omitted length of restriction may if implemented 
within two years of the date of original publication if considered necessary. 

4. That the proposal to add Parking for Resident Permit Holders only on the 
north side of Old Road, Leighton-Linslade and to add additional residencies to 
be eligible to apply for a permit to park in the area be implemented as 
published. 

5. That the proposal to remove a length of No Waiting Monday to Friday 8.30am 
to 12 noon on a length of Grange Close be implemented as published. 

 

 
Contact Officer: Gary Baldwin 

gary.baldwin@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk 
 

Public/Exempt: Public 

Wards Affected: Leighton Buzzard North, Leighton Buzzard South and Linslade 

Function of: Council 

 

CORPORATE IMPLICATIONS 

Council Priorities: 

The proposal will improve road safety, traffic management and the amenity in the 
affected roads. 

mailto:gary.baldwin@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk


 

 

Financial: 

The works are being funded by the Council Traffic Management and Parking scheme 
budget. 
 

Legal: 

None from this report 
 
Risk Management: 

None from this report 
 
Staffing (including Trades Unions): 

None from this report 
 
Equalities/Human Rights: 

None from this report 

Community Safety: 

None from this report 
 
Sustainability: 

None from this report 
 

 

Budget and Delivery:  

Estimated cost: £22,000 Budget: Minor Traffic Management 

Expected delivery: Dec 2016 – Mar 2017  

 
 
Background and Information 
 
1. There are ongoing parking pressures in many streets in Leighton-Linslade, which 

are caused by the general increase in car ownership and commuter parking 
associated with the railway station. Particular difficulties have been reported at the 
following locations and the published proposals are as follows:- 
 
Lammas Walk and Bedford Street 
These roads are close to the town centre and appear to be used for parking by 
shoppers and shop/office workers, thereby denying space for residents, many of 
which have little or no off-road parking. A residents’ permit parking scheme 
operating at all times is proposed. 
 
Grove Road 
This road is close to the town centre and Parsons Close recreation ground, so is 
used for parking by non-residents associated with those destinations. This denies 
space for residents many of whom have no off-street parking. A residents’ permit 
parking scheme operating at all times is proposed. Some double yellow lines are 
also proposed to address obstructive parking at the end of the road near the 
recreation ground. 



 

 

 Grasmere Way 
This road is within a comfortable walking distance of the railway station, so the 
parking appears to be mainly by commuters. Single yellow lines prohibiting 
parking on one side in the morning and the other side in the afternoon are 
proposed. Some double yellow lines are also proposed around the Himley Green 
junction to ensure that it remains clear of parked cars at all times. 
 
Old Road 
There have been complaints from some residents about a lack of parking 
available to them in the area. This is mainly as a result of previously introduced 
parking restrictions that have taken away potential spaces for those without off-
street parking. This proposal is to allocate some additional spaces for resident 
permit holders and allow more households to be eligible to apply for a permit. 
 
Grange Road 
Parking restrictions aimed at addressing commuter parking were introduced 
several years ago. Some residents have expressed concerns about the impact of 
the restrictions on their parking, so an amendment to remove a short length is 
proposed. 
 

2. A preliminary consultation exercise was undertaken at all sites, apart from Old 
Road, towards the end of 2015 and the published proposals reflect the type of 
parking control favoured by the majority of residents. 
 

3. The proposals at all locations were formally advertised by public notice in June 
2016. Consultations were carried out with the emergency services and other 
statutory bodies, Leighton-Linslade Council and the Ward Members. Residents 
and businesses located in the areas where restrictions are proposed were 
individually consulted by letter. 
 

 
Objections and Officer Responses 
 
4. Lammas Walk and Bedford Street 

 
A total of 4 representations were received in response to the proposed residents 
permit parking, of which 2 were objections or expressed concerns and 2 offered 
support. 
 
The main issues raised were as follows:- 

a) The Salvation Army Church and Community Centre has been situated in 
Lammas Walk for over 40 years. They have a car park, but occasionally need 
to park on-road when the car park is full. Some of the visitors are wheelchair 
users and/or have mobility issues. The restrictions will stop them parking in 
Lammas Walk. 

b) An elderly couple do not drive and rely heavily on their daughter to care for 
them. She visits 4 to 5 times a week, so the ongoing cost of visitors permits 
would be very high. They would like to have a residents permit for their 
essential visitors. 

 



 

 

 Officer response to the above points:- 
 
a) Residents have reported that the Salvation Army’s visitors are in part 

responsible for the parking pressures that exist in the area. The Salvation 
Army does appear to use their own car park whenever possible, but it seems 
that there are times when their parking spills over in Lammas Walk. The 
permit parking scheme would operate on a 24/7 basis because the road is 
close to the town centre so parking issues occur on all days of the week and 
at all times. Residents’ response to the earlier consultation favoured this 
approach. Visitors to the area will not be prevented from setting down/picking 
up passengers or loading/unloading. Other parking is available, albeit that it 
would involve a walk to the Salvation Army’s premises. 
 

b) Residents permits are for a specific vehicle that is registered at an address in 
the permit parking zone, so someone that lives outside of the area would not 
usually be eligible. However, the Council would issue a carers permit if they 
can provide a letter from their doctor or social services confirming that they 
need constant care. 

 
There are over 100 dwellings in this area who were all consulted individually, 
hence it can be assumed that the majority support the proposed permit scheme. 
 

5. Grove Road 
 
A total of 19 representations were received in response to the proposed residents 
permit parking. In general respondents are supportive of the scheme, but have 
specific concerns. 
 
The main issues raised were as follows:- 
 
a) There are concerns that property nos.34, 36 and 40 Lake Street have been 

included in the list of residencies eligible to apply for a permit. Those 
premises have allocated parking, so should not be allowed to purchase a 
permit to park in Grove Road. Allowing them to purchase residents permits 
will take away valuable on-street space for those living in Grove Road. No.38 
Lake Street does not have parking, so there is no objection to their inclusion. 
 

b) Property no.27 Grove Road is a house of multiple occupation. They have 
written to express support for a scheme to operate from 8am to 6pm, but with 
no yellow lines at the far end. They wish to point out that they should only be 
required to pay £10 for each permit. 

 
 Officer response to the above points:- 

a) The properties in Lake Street were included in the list of eligible residencies 
as they are close to the Grove Road junction and hence surrounded by 
double yellow lines. It was unclear whether they had allocated off-street 
parking. If they were allowed to purchase a permit the take-up would probably 
be low if they have allocated parking. However, as it is clear that they do have 
parking then it is recommend that nos.34, 36 and 40 Lake Street be removed, 
but no.38 Lake Street is eligible to apply for permits. 

 



 

 

 b) Where a property is split such that all dwellings have their own lockable point 
of entry they are treated as separate dwellings, so can all apply for a first 
permit at £10 per annum. However, for a house in multiple occupation with no 
separate point of entry, this is treated as one dwelling. In that case the first 
permit would be £10, £70 for the second and £90 for the third. The majority of 
Grove Road residents support a 24/7 permit scheme, as there is pressure on 
parking at all times on all days. The Council has received a number of 
complaints about obstructive parking, including concerns about emergency 
vehicle access, at the far end of Grove Road. There appears to be little 
opposition to the proposed double yellow lines at that location. 

 
There are around 70 dwellings in this area who were all consulted individually, 
hence it can be assumed that the majority support the proposed scheme. 
 

6. Grasmere Way 
 
A total of 14 representations were received in response to the proposed single 
yellow lines, of which 3 were objections, 7 offered support and 4 made other 
comments. 
 
The main issues raised were as follows:- 

a) The restrictions would create real problems for those residents who have no 
off-street parking available, need to park on Grasmere Way all day and have 
no means of moving their cars around midday to avoid the restrictions. 

b) On some lengths of road there are no real problems, so there is no 
justification for the restrictions other than near the pond.  

c) The yellow line option was chosen by the majority of residents who have 
driveways and so they will not be adversely affected. 

d) Permits would be a better option and those severely affected by the proposed 
restrictions would be prepared to pay. 

e) The restrictions will not address the school parking problem. 

f) There are concerns about disabled blue badge holders. 

g) The double yellow lines at Himley Green should extend further into Grasmere 
Way. 

 
 



 

 

 Officer response to the above points:- 
 
a) The concerns have been received from a particular part of Grasmere Way 

where some homes appear to have little or no off-road parking. There are 
garages in the area, but it is not obvious who has use of these. A possible 
compromise would be to omit the area identified in the green ring indicated 
below from the restrictions. A length on the southern side of this road has 
already been left un-restricted as it is a lay-by. This amendment would allow 
some additional unrestricted parking for residents. It could be used by 
commuters, but would not be an obvious choice for them. The area at the end 
known as Hanover Court is privately owned. 
 

 
 

 b) It is acknowledged that the current parking difficulties occur near to the pond 
as there is a footpath link through to Rock Lane and then the railway station. 
However, as part of the earlier preliminary consultation, residents of all parts 
of Grasmere Way supported the introduction of parking restrictions, probably 
because they were fearful of migration of commuter parking to unrestricted 
lengths. 

c) Most homes in Grasmere Way have driveways and the yellow line restriction 
is more suited to roads where most have off-road parking. 

d) Residents were given the option of residents permit parking but a large 
majority favoured the single yellow line option. It is not generally possible to 
“mix and match” different forms of parking control in a single road. 

e) The proposals are intended to address the commuter parking problem whilst 
not being overly restrictive on residents and their visitors’ ability to park on-
road. School gate parking is an issue near to many schools, but is of short 
duration and the Council has received few complaints about in in Grasmere 
Way. 

f) Blue badge holders should not be adversely affected as the restrictions will 
be operational on one side of the road from 10am to 11am and on the other 
side from 2pm to 3pm. Blue badge holders can park on yellow lines for up to 
3 hours. 



 

 

 g) The proposals should significantly reduce the level of on-street parking in that 
part of Grasmere Way near to Himley Green. That should ensure that there is 
no need for longer lengths of double yellow lines. 

 
There are nearly 300 dwellings in this area who were all consulted individually, 
hence it can be assumed that the majority support the proposed scheme. 
 

7. Old Road 
 
A total of 7 representations were received in response to the proposed 
amendments, all of which either object to the proposals or have expressed 
concerns. 
 
The main issues raised were as follows:- 

a) An additional 7 spaces will be incorporated into the existing Central Linslade 
Permit parking area, but a large number of additional households will be 
eligible to apply for a permit, so this change will have a negative impact on 
parking in the wider area. 

b) Property no.32-90 Old Road should not be eligible to apply for permits as 
they have parking at the rear. 

c) More permit holders will be able to park in the Faulkner’s Way and Stoke 
Road area. 

d) It is already extremely difficult to find a parking space in the existing permit 
holder bay on the south side of Old Road. The proposal will make it worse. 

e) Residents permits should only be available for those without off-road parking. 

f) More parking bays should be constructed at the front of the flats. 

g) Rosebery Avenue could be added to the permit parking scheme. 

h) A space at the front of the flats should be allocated for disabled parking. 

i) There are ongoing and increasing parking pressures in the area, including 
those associated with planned developments. 
 

 Officer response to the above points:- 
 
a) At present the constructed parking spaces at the front of the flats are 

restricted to No Waiting 7am-7pm because they are within the highway and 
hence covered by the restriction on to the adjacent road. Hence, they are not 
available for parking during the day. This seems unreasonable since they 
provide valuable parking capacity. To overcome this they need to be 
designated as parking places, but they need to be restricted or anyone, 
including commuters could park there. Hence, it seems sensible to include 
them in the nearby Central Linslade permit parking zone. The earlier 
complaints about parking in the area have mainly been received from those 
living in nos.22-30 Old Road who effectively have nowhere to park. Hence, 
they have been included in the permit eligibility for the whole zone, including 
the spaces outside the flats. The proposal would mean an additional 35 
dwellings would be added to the permit scheme. It is difficult to estimate the 
take-up of permits, but it is unlikely to be more than 20. 
 



 

 

 b) Permit eligibility could have been limited to just nos.22-30 Old Road, but it 
would appear unfair to allocate permit holder spaces outside the flats 
(nos.32-90), but exclude flat owners/occupiers from parking there. It is 
acknowledged that there is parking to the rear of the flats, but it is unclear 
whether there is space for everyone. 

c) These proposals will not affect Faulkner’s Way or Stoke Road, which is part 
of a separate zone. 

d) It is acknowledged that the existing permit holder spaces on the south side 
are well used and adding to the permit eligibility will place extra pressure on 
use of those. If a significant number of the additional households apply for 
multiple permits this could also increase pressure on the rest of the parking 
zone, which covers Church Road, Station Road, etc. 

e) Residents permits are only available for those households who have no off-
street parking. 

f) The construction of more spaces to the front of the flats would be costly and 
would involve the re-location or removal of items, such as mature trees and 
lamp columns. The priority is to make better use of the existing spaces and 
removing what appears to be an unreasonable restriction on their use. 

g) There are already single yellow line restrictions in Rosebery Avenue aimed at 
addressing commuter parking. They appear to work well and any proposal to 
allow non-residents of Rosebery Avenue to park there would probably be met 
with opposition. 

h) Off-road disabled parking could be explored, such as allocating a space at 
the rear of the flats. In residential areas, the Council has an agreed policy and 
application process for on-road spaces. 

i) It is accepted that parking pressures are increasing and some of these are as 
a result of the Council’s own actions. For example, as more on-street parking 
restrictions are introduced, this reduces opportunities for those without off-
street parking and leads to a migration of parking to roads that have not 
previously experienced problems. 

 
8. Grange Close 

 
A total of 3 representations were received in response to the proposal to remove 
a length of single yellow line, of which 2 are objections and 1 supports it. 
 
The main issues raised were as follows:- 

a) The existing restrictions work well and the removal of any yellow lines will 
mean that commuter parking returns. This could result in issues associated 
with emergency access, visibility problems, pedestrian safety and driveway 
access. 

b) All of the adjacent properties have driveways and garages, so do not need 
to park on the road. 

c) Due to the slope of some of the driveways on that length of road, it is not 
possible to use them with some types of cars without damaging the 
underside of them. If residents cannot use their driveways, it creates 
problems as they have to move their cars in the middle of the day to avoid 
the yellow line restriction. 
 



 

 

 Officer response to the above points:- 

a) The proposal is to remove the single yellow line on a short length of Grange 
Close. Elsewhere the restrictions will remain unchanged. This length of 
Grange close contains a number of driveways, so space for commuters to 
park in will be limited, so is unlikely to have any serious implications. 

b) They do have off-road parking, but some have reported difficulties with using 
their driveways with certain vehicles. 

c) The removal of the yellow lines would allow them to park on-street to the rear 
of their properties. This could create some inconvenience for residents on the 
opposite side when attempting to enter and leave their driveways. 

 
22 homes would be affected by this change, hence it can be assumed that the 
majority do not have serious concerns about it. 
 

9. If approved and implemented, the restrictions will be implemented before 31 
March 2017, possibly earlier, but this is weather dependant. The restrictions will 
be reviewed after 5 years to determine whether they should be retained, modified 
or removed. 
 

 
 
Appendices: 
 
Appendix A – Public notice and drawing of Lammas Walk and Bedford Street proposals 
Appendix B – Public notice and drawing of Grove Road proposals 
Appendix C – Public notice and drawing of Grasmere Way proposals 
Appendix D – Public notice and drawing of Old Road proposals 
Appendix E – Public notice and drawing of Grange Close proposals 
Appendix F – Written representations on Lammas Walk and Bedford Street proposals 
Appendix G – Written representations on Grove Road proposals 
Appendix H – Written representations on Grasmere Way proposals 
Appendix I – Written representations on Old Road proposals 
Appendix J – Written representations on Grange Close proposals 
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Appendix F - Lammas Walk and Bedford Street 
 

  
 

 

 

  
 

 



 

 

In reference to your letter dated 21/06/2016 in respect of the Permit Parking Scheme in 
Lammas Walk & Bedford St. I am in full agreement with the proposed outline of the scheme, 
made in your letter. I hope it will not be too long, before the scheme, will be implemented, as far 
as I am concerned the sooner the better. We the residents have been waiting for seven years 
for this.  
 
However, I do hope the new scheme will be vigorously and diligently enforced, when it is 
introduced, at least for the first few months. Otherwise, the non-residents will just ignore it.  

 

 
Further your letter about permit parking in Lammas Walk and Bedford Street,  I would like to 
express my complete support. As a resident, I watch staff from Connells estate agents and 
other businesses park their cars at 8am and not return until after 6pm their parking is 
irresponsible and inconsiderate. Parking on the verges further up have restricted the passing of 
ambulances, to which I have a photo of the parking on that day. On Saturdays shoppers in town 
choose our road and can take up several spaces, on Sunday's members of the Salvation Army 
church take up any remaining spaces. I feel I cannot use my car for fear of not having a space 
to return to. With a baby, it is difficult to run errands that require a car as any available parking 
upon my return is usually on other streets and struggling with a baby and shopping becomes a 
difficult task. Dropped kerbs for crossing are also usually blocked by cars. I have spoken with 
many neighbours past and present about parking and they are all in favour of parking permits.  
 



 

 

Appendix G – Grove Road 
 

 
(7 copies of the above letter were recievd) 
 

 

 
 
I am writing in connection with the parking issues that the residents currently have in Grove Road. We 
were very glad to hear that there will be permit parking and an area about half way down where there 
will be no waiting. There has been a continual problem over the years with larger vehicles not being able 
to reach the bottom end of the street. 
 
I understand from Xxxxx Xxxxx and Xxxxx Xxxxx that there may well be another problem due to there 
being flats at the top end of the street with inadequate parking, this may have a knock on effect on the 
permit holders parking. I know that Anna has contacted you and I would like to reiterate all that she has 
said in her email of July 5th 2016.  
 
Please could this all be thoroughly investigated, discussed and planned for before the parking 
restrictions come into place. 

 

 
I would like to voice our objection to the flats in Lake Street being able to have permits on Grove 
Road. I understand the flats were converted with adequate parking so therefore they should not 
be given additional parking in Grove Road which would not leave adequate parking for 
residents.  
 
I am under the understanding that the planning permission was given to convert the houses into 
flats as they had sufficient off street parking for those that lived there. 
 
Please could you get back to us on this matter. 
 

 
With reference to the above consultation I would like to make the following observations. 
 
I agree in general with the proposal but I believe it needs minor alteration. Numbers 34 and 36 
Lake Street should be excluded as they are part of the Shillingford Mews development. These 
are not houses but part of the redevelopment 



 

 

Of the old bicycle shop which occupied the two premises. There are now 8 flats  with some entrances 
through doors 34 and 36 and all with allocated parking within the courtyard at the rear. I enclose the 
planning application with the drawing. 
 
Number 40 Lake street should also be excluded as this was also subject to redevelopment and was 
converted into 2 flats and 2 business premises with allocated parking along the recessed side of Grove 
Road. I enclose the relevant planning application and photo for clarification. 
In order to qualify for planning permission the developers have to provide adequate parking, therefore it is 
contradictory to say they can be included in the Grove Road scheme. 
The majority of flats in 34,36,40 are buy to let so allowing them to join a Grove Road scheme merely 
allows the landlords to exploit the rental market at a higher level at Grove Roads expense. 
 
It is perfectly reasonable to extend the scheme to 38 Lake Street as there is no parking available to this 
house. 
 
Although it may appear strange, I also think the yellow lines at the bottom of the  road on the right hand 
side should  be extended around the front of the entrance to the park to the wall. You have to live down 
here to understand that people will park wherever they can and unless there is no signage saying do not 
park, they will do so.  
 
Since the yellow line proposal at the bottom end of the road is for emergency vehicle access, it also 
needs to  prohibit blue badge holders. Again 24 years experience in this road  bears witness to blue 
badge holders being part of the problem. 
They also are guilty of parking across the access to the park. 
 
Thank you for your efforts so far in trying to relieve Grove Road of its parking problems. I hope the above 
gives you further insight. 

 

 
Regards the Grove Road parking scheme.  I'd like to comment on the allocation of parking permits to 
those living on Lake Street.  I believe that you are planning to allow those living at 34-40 lake  
Street to participate in the Grove Rd parking permit scheme.  In short I'd like to object to the inclusion of 
those residents apart from those in number 38.  As I understand it all of those addresses apart from 
number 38 already have sufficient allocated parking.  By allowing the residents to park on Grove Rd I 
believe that parking issues on the street will remain despite us paying for permits I believe that numbers 
34 and 36 Lake Street were developed as part of the 2003 "Shillingford Mews" development.  Also, 
number 40 Lake Street was developed in 2009 as part of a further Shillingford Mews development.  I 
believe that both developments were approved on the basis that they had sufficient allocated off street 
parking either in Shillingford Mews or at the top of Grove Rd.  
Please can include this as one objection to the overall scheme. 
 

 
Regards the Grove Road parking scheme.  I'd like to comment on the allocation of parking permits to 
those living on Lake Street.  I believe that you are planning to allow those living at 34-40 lake Street to 
participate in the Grove Rd parking permit scheme.  In short I'd like to object to the inclusion of those 
residents apart from those in number 38.  As I understand it all of those addresses apart from number 
38 already have sufficient allocated parking.  By allowing the residents to park on Grove Rd I believe that 
parking issues on the street will remain despite us paying for permits 
 
I believe that numbers 34 and 36 Lake Street were developed as part of the 2003 "Shillingford Mews" 
development.  Also, number 40 Lake Street was developed in 2009 as part of a further Shillingford Mews 
development.  I believe that both developments were approved on the basis that they had sufficient 
allocated off street parking either in Shillingford Mews or at the top of Grove Rd. 
 
Please can you look into this and get back to me with your comments or questions 
 

 
 



 

 

In the letter it is proposed to enable some non-residents of Grove Road to apply for permits, namely 34, 
36, 38 and 40 Lake Street. I object to this in regard to numbers 34, 36 and 40 for the reasons given 
below. These dwellings are not in Grove Road and they already have allocated parking. 

1. When the Shillingford bike shop premises were converted to housing, parking for these dwellings 
was included in development. Numbers 34 and 36 Lake Street were part of that development. 
Also if the parking area for Shillingford Mews is viewed from Grove Road it can be seen that 2 of 
the parking bays are labelled "No 34" and "No 36". I note that the other properties in this 
development described in the public notice as Shillingford Mews are not included in the residents 
permit scheme. I do not see why these two properties should be treated any differently in the 
scheme from the rest of the development. 

2. No 40 Lake Street already has a parking area at the rear of the property marked off in bays for 4 
vehicles. 

______________________________________________________________________ 
 
I am delighted that finally a permit parking scheme will be put in place for residence parking but I do 
have a few concerns that the scheme will be over extended and not enough parking for the actual 
residence that live in the road to park. 
 
34 and 36 are part of the 2003 Shillingford mews development consisting of 8 flats-all have parking in 
the mews.  
They are just the front entrances to flats not complete houses. 
40 was part of a 2009 developments containing 2 businesses and 2 flats.-all have off street parking at 
the top of Grove Road. 
The 4 flats 2 businesses proposal was rejected due to lack of parking. 
  
Both were granted planning permission on the basis they had sufficient parking, therefore should be 
omitted from the Grove Road residency scheme, particularly as Shillingford mews is excluded in this 
proposal already. 

 

 
Overall I am in favour of the proposed scheme as set out in your public notice. There is one specific point that 
I feel may be inappropriate given the spirit behind the notice. I note that you propose that nos. 34, 36, 38 and 
40 Lake Street will be entitled to participate in the residents permit scheme. As far as I am aware, nos. 34 and 
36 were part of the Shillingford Mews development. If so, I understand that these two properties have 
reserved parking to the rear of the property. Therefore I suggest that in common with the other residences in 
Shillingford Mews, these two properties be excluded from the permit scheme. 
 
Just one additional point. The end property, no. 40, also has its own devoted parking for a commercial 
premise and two flats.  When planning permission was granted for this development, the parking must have 
been considered adequate. As far as I am aware only no. 38 Lake Street has no allocated and devoted off-
street parking. 

 

 
I have lived in Grove Road for many years with a spell away while working in Reading and using 
my inherited bungalow as a weekend retreat until retirement in 2011 when I moved back 
permanently. 
 
Parking has always been difficult and even though I do have a drive, I have often experienced 
difficulties with cars parking over my driveway and the Council kindly gave me an H-bar marking 
to help. However, The double yellow lines stop about four feet from this H-bar and cars often try 
and park in this gap. I was disappointed that whilst you were introducing No-Waiting at any time 
at the west end of the road, you were not planning to extend the lines at the east (Lake Street) 
end a little. Please consider this. Otherwise, I completely support your scheme: a great step 
forward. 
 



 

 

 
Hi, thanks for the letter re Leighton Buzzard Grove Road residents parking scheme. I’m still “for” 
it please.  However I note that Lake St 36-40 will have permits – seems a bit strange when they 
already have their own off-road parking spaces ;-). The short “no waiting any times” zones seem 
pretty reasonable – maintains safe access to Parsons Close park for emergency vehicles etc, 
and also protects our nice yellow pavement bricks as a bonus .  
 

 
I have been a resident of Leighton Buzzard for twenty five years, living at 38 lake street Leighton 
Buzzard, I have also been out of the country for a few months, so you can imagine my surprise when on 
my return I found out there is a proposal to impose parking permits for residents of Grove Road. 
 
Although the front of my house is on Lake Street the rear leads directly onto Grove Road, for the past 25 
years I have parked in the street, I ve paid my rates on time , my children attended local schools and I 
would like to class myself as a respected community member. 
 
Obviously there are houses on the street that have parking facilities at the rear of the their properties, yet 
these residents will have allocated further parking at the front of their buildings as well, surely as a long 
term resident I should be allocated one space. 
 
Could someone please advise me of any options that I have on appealing for a parking space.  
 
Would you recommend that I get legal advice on this? As I’m sure I have some rights and that a decision 
of this nature cannot be put through without taking into account the historical fact that when I purchased 
the property all those years ago, parking was not an issue? And now what was allowed for 25 years can 
be taken away without an appeal process in place. 
 
I would appreciate a response ASAP as you can imagine how worried I am with regards to this matter. 



 

 

Appendix H – Grasmere Way 
 
These are my concerns for the impending Parking Restrictions. 
 
We live at xx Grasmere Way, Linslade. 
 

1. We do not currently have a driveway. 
2. We quite often leave the car outside the house all day so will not be able to move it to avoid a 

parking ticket (do you have a solution for this?) 
3. We have a young child at home so my wife would find it difficult to move the car even if we 

were are home. 
4. There is currently no issue with commuters parking on our section of Grasmere way. 
5. Most people have driveways  so the majority would have voted for this type of parking 

restrictions. 
6.  Parking permits would be a much better idea. 

 

 
I have lived here 9 happy years and now there's something to make me want to move. 

The Restrictions Proposed will not make a difference whatsoever.   

1.  You cannot park either side of Grasmere Way anyway because there is not enough room.   

2.  I agree with the yellow parking restrictions of No Waiting at any time, because one end  a) 
there is a safety issue to take into consideration,  b) the bus should have enough room to 
manouvre. 

3.  The Proposed Red broken line and Blue line will not stop the school put-down and pick-up 
i.e. 8.30-9.00am and 3.00-3.30pm, and they only park on the Red broken line side anyway. Why 
not create 'school' drop-off spaces further down by the pond or here and there, where it does 
not affect residents - hence no clashes. 

4.  Why not address the reason why people are parking in the Road and Increase parking 
spaces down at the station - mark up anywhere that can accommodate a car and reduce the 
parking fees!!  In other words, why not address the reason people from the station are parking 
in Grasmere Way in the first place? 
 
5.  Why not make Leighton Buzzard a 'Free Parking' Town - people would be less inclined to go 
to MK or Bletchley where parking is free.  More money will come to local shops and less shops 
will close down from lack of business. 
If they could stop 'greedy' landlords charging too much rent that would help too and there would 
be more small businesses able to trade. 

6. In summary, Residents will have to pay permits to park, and those who have second and 
third cars can obviously afford to pay for 2nd and 3rd Permits!! so nothing will change there!! 
Plus it will probably make Central Bedfordshire some money, but that's about it really. I honestly 
cannot see the purpose of your changes!! 
 

 
 



 

 

 

 
 

 
I received a letter on the 20th June 2016 which informed me that the Grasmere Way parking proposal is set to 
proceed. I have previously highlighted my concerns to the council on my original feedback form in Oct / Nov 
2015 and via email on the 29th March 2016. 
 
I am extremely concerned about this proposal which, if approved, would place parking restrictions on the road 
outside my flat; the restrictions would be Mon-Fri 10-11am on one side of the road, 2-3pm on the other side of 
the road. 
 
These restrictions would affect me greatly as there is no off-road parking accessible to me. Moving my car 
during the day is not feasible given that I take the train to London for work; I would have to take a three 
hour round trip in order to move my car during the middle of the day, which is impossible given that I 
am expected to be at the office.  Additionally, I cannot afford to park my car at the station and, given that I live a 
5-10 minute walk from the station, it seems ridiculous to park my car here.   
 
To my knowledge, there is no free off-road parking near to my home.  Therefore, should the parking proposal 
go ahead, I would have no choice but to sell my car as I am unable to park it outside my home.  Having no 
access to a car would result in a huge lifestyle change for me, the impact of which needs no explanation. 
 
I have looked at the results of the survey that was undertaken and, while I can see that the majority of residents 
favour the yellow-line proposal, I also note that the majority of those surveyed have access to off-road parking.  
It is highly likely that those who favoured the yellow-line scheme are the ones with access to off-road parking.  I 
suggest that more weight should be given to the views of those who do not have access to off-road parking as 
they will be directly affected by the proposal.  I would even go further and suggest that, if a new survey takes 
place, only those without access to off-road parking should be consulted as they will be the ones whose lives 



 

 

will be impacted.  Whilst I can understand that commuters parking outside the homes of residents is an 
annoyance, it is incomparable to changes which would result in some residents having no choice but to give up 
access to their vehicles. 
 
I am willing to work with other residents to seek a compromise, such as implementing the parking restrictions 
but only on the proviso that residents without access to off-road parking are given parking permits for their 
vehicles as well as temporary permits for guests.  However, I would prefer no parking restrictions as 
purchasing parking permits is another financial burden. 

 

 
Compliments on the presentation and details regarding the proposed changes to Himley Green and 
Grasmere Way, Leighton Buzzard. 
 
My only observation is with regard to the junction between Himley Green and Grasmere Way. Generally 
speaking and with particular emphasis on vehicles turning left into Grasmere Way, this junction would 
benefit from No Waiting in Grasmere Way from the junction with Himley Green to a point in line with 
the boundaries of nos 197 and 199 Grasmere Way rather than nos 199 - 201 Grasmere Way. 
 

 
I wish to object to the Proposed Parking Restrictions dated 21/6/16, Ref.no GPB/001/GW. 
 
As a home owner at xxx Grasmere way, this restriction would cause me a lot of problems as with my 
working hours i would need to be able to park outside my property, to keep having to move my car from 
one side of the street to the other is very inconvience.  Means having to wake up early after a late shift 
to move the car, i offered to pay for a car permit, thinking if there was a restricted parking time this 
would still allow home owners to park in bays outside their property, as i stated there are not enough 
car parking bays behind the property to be able to park and my garage is too small for parking my car.. 
 
I propose to be offered car parking permit, like other residents in other parts of Leighton Buzzard who 
can park with a permit on a parking restricted road. 
 
I am a site  manager at a school and need to park outside my property at all times, due to emergency 
call outs i dont want to be struggling to find a parking bay and like walking a distance. 
 
I am willing to pay for a permit. 
 

 
Just received your letter and formal notice to proceed to the next stage in regards to parking in 
Grasmere Way Linslade. I have only been living in Grasmere Way a few weeks, moving in to a 
bungalow at the western end of Grasmere at the end of May. Having missed the first stages of 
this scheme last year. I just wish to add my support to the proposed single yellow line. I think it 
is the best solution in dealing with the present non resident parking. 
 

 
I received the letter regarding parking restrictions due to be imposed on my road, yesterday.  
I am in full support of this I just wondered why the part of Grasmere Way where I live will not be part of 
the restrictions? 
I am at no.xx. It is a small group of houses with a little green to the front. I'm just a bit worried that the 
restrictions would just push people up the road to park outside my house and cause more obstructions.  
I look forward to hearing from you. 
 
Thank you Gary. I think it could be beneficial to put lines on the small green side of the road and leave it 
without in the housing side?  
It's just an idea obviously.  Many thanks for getting back to me.  
 



 

 

We live at number x Grasmere Way and we are concerned about the application of your 
proposals to our particular circumstances. 
 
My husband is totally wheelchair bound and uses an adapted vehicle. At present our vehicle is 
parked on the road in such a way that he is able to enter the vehicle in his wheelchair by means 
of a side lift. As we interpret your proposals he would be unable to enter the vehicle for half of 
the time because the side lift is on the right side of the vehicle and would have to be parked on 
the wrong side of the road for the other half of the time. Furthermore he is unable to move the 
vehicle from one side to the other to maintain a legal parking position. As you will see from your 
map, there is no space on the shared drive in front of the house either to park or enter the 
vehicle. 
 
We believe that the solution to the problem would be the creation of a designated disabled 
parking space available only to Blue Badge holders.This would be placed on the left hand side 
of the road facing the Tesco car park between the top of our drive and the bus turning point. 
 
Your comments on this suggestion, supported we believe by our neighbours, would be 
welcome. 

 

 
Thank you for your letter of 21st June. 
 
I wholeheartedly approve of your plan. 

 

 
Just a note to support your plan for restricting non-resident parking on Grasmere Way in Linslade. 
  
I feel sorry for all the London workers who must find another place to park near the station.   But your plan 
will surely be an improvement to our neighborhood. 
  
May I please ask when the striping will begin? 
 

 

I have just read your letter regarding proposed parking restrictions for Grasmere Way. This has 
been a longstanding problem and the proposed restrictions seem mainly sensible. However, my 
main concern is regarding those houses without a driveway who have to park on the road. I live 
at xxx Grasmere Way (western spur, north side) where there are no driveways As a nurse,. I 
work nightshifts so when I park my car in the morning, I don' t want to have to get up to move it! 
There are 12 houses in this cul-de-sac as well as Hanover Court, so I do not see how the no 
waiting scheme woukd work well here. Would you consider a permit scheme in this situation? 
To be honest, our area is not affected by commuter parking anyway. 
 

 
I am in favour of the meaures outlined in the public notice , but most of the problems l face are caused 
by parents dropping off their children at school. Could the restrictions be retimed to between 0800 and 
0900 and 1500 to 1600? This would then take care of both school run and commuters. The numbers 
affected most by school run parking are numbers 24 to 90. 
 
 

 
 
 
 



 

 

Appendix I – Old Road 
 
I am writing to give my views on the proposed modifications to the parking restrictions as 
requested by 15 July 2016.  
 
I have no objection to the allocation of bays adjacent to properties at 32 - 90 Old Road as the 
pavement area has been used for parking for many years. Permits to utilise these bays must be 
enforced as otherwise commuters to the nearby railway station will abuse it. 
 
I do however OBJECT to residents from the whole of the north side of Old Road being allowed 
to apply for permits to use both these bays and those in Stoke Road and Faulkners Way which I 
believe come under the "Central Linslade Area Parking Zone" 
 
These latter bays may have space available during the day but at weekends and evenings are 
already full to overflowing. This results in cars ( including resident's second cars ) being parked 
further along Stoke Road where there are no yellow line restrictions and usually half on the 
pavement. Because of the slight bend in the road cars parked on either side of my drive and 
those of my neighbours (sometimes two or three in a row), severely reduces visibility when 
exiting the drive.  
 
IF the above is to go ahead I again ask that you extend the "yellow line"  restrictions on the 
south side of Stoke Road west to beyond the central bollards close to the Nursing Home. This 
will improve safety but also the flow of traffic west which has to negotiate between these parked 
cars and oncoming traffic or those  backed up in queues from the traffic lights.  
 
As a final plea please ensure that new housing developments to the east / northeast of Leighton 
Buzzard fully take into consideration the impact on parking in Linslade. This is very much a 
commuter area and increasing numbers of houses one side of town MUST impact on 
unrestricted parking near the station.  
 
Please listen to my objection or explain why I am wrong in my assumptions.  

 

 
Further to your letter dated 21 June, 2016 in relation to the proposed on street parking changes on Old 
Road, Linslade we would like to make the following objections: 
 

 It is already impossible to park outside of the houses numbered 27 – 45 Old Road most nights, 
and those that have already brought and paid for permits for the area have to park elsewhere 
the addition of other houses would cause too much pressure in the already congested area. 

 The introduction of 8 parking bays will in no way account for the 70 or so permits which could 
be added to the scheme 

 The scheme should only be open to those that have no other alternative and should not 
therefore include those properties that have access to hard standings for vehicles to the rear of 
their properties or garages. 

 
In addition to the above we feel that little thought has been given to the proposals issued and a number 
of additional points could have been considered which may have allayed some of our concerns: 
 

 Double the amount of spaces that are included in the proposal could have been made available 
if the council would invest money, remove bollards and create hard standings on that North of 
the rood alongside those that are already in situ. 

 The permit area should be limited to loading and permit holders only with the 2 hour time limit 
for non permit holders reduced to half an hour so as not to affect the commercial units.  



 

 

 The area should be controlled to prevent those without permits from leaving their cars there, I 
cannot remember the last time I saw a ticket issued and it is clear from newspaper reports that 
those residents with issues have continued to park there. 

 Lines could be drawn to assist those that struggle to park reasonably and prevent them from 
using 2 spaces for one car which happens very often 

 Roseberry Avenue could be added in to the scheme or the restrictions from 10-11 and 2-3 in 
place removed for permit holders in the Old Linslade scheme which would still prevent 
commuters from using the spaces but would create more space for residents. 

 
I would like to take this opportunity to add that whilst we do understand the frustrations of the other 
residents it is not fair that at the current time we pay for permits to park outside of our property but are 
prevented from doing so by residents parking there that currently have no right to do so and we cannot 
see how the handing out of more permits will do anymore than cause even more issues. 
  
Finally we would support the inclusion of the other 34 other properties if more spaces were added to 
the scheme to account for the increased usage we cannot however agree that it is feasible that this will 
work in its current format. 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 

 
 
I have just had a meeting with several of my fellow residents of Old Road Flats & Matthew 
Howe, Home Ownership Officer, Central Bedfordshire Council.  These meetings are related to 
issues originally arising from a big increase in service charges & the parking problem is one of 
the major concerns. 
I produced your letter & public notice regarding the proposed parking changes for Old Road.  
Worryingly, two of the residents had not had a copy delivered to their address and even more 
concerning, Matthew Howe had not even heard of the proposed changes, let alone seen copies 
of the letter & notice. 
As there seems to be an information gap, with local residents not receiving the letter & public 
notice & CBC staff members completely in the dark, I would suggest that it might be an idea to 
extend the consultation period to ensure that everyone concerned has had access to the 
information & has a chance to express their opinions. 

 

 



 

 

I have lived in Old Road and I understand there should be convenient parking for residents on the north 
side of Old Road. I live on the south side and there is parking on my side. However it is very rare I can 
park there. I have noticed since the start of the year the limited amount of parking especially in the 
evenings. For the first time in 16 years I have to use the bays opposite. Tonight I have had to do it as I 
was late home 20.30. I feel that you are correct to open these bays to all day, but this will not solve the 
problem.  
There is not enough parking and losing the bays or opening them up to more users will affect me. Last 
week it took me nearly 30 minutes to park. This included searching New Road. Usually all the bays are 
used before 19.00 each night. 
I have commented to the council about the parking and I feel there is a lack of support from the council, 
I believe you could do more to police the residential scheme: 
1) More parking tickets for non-residents, except quest passes. Please note I have never seen a ticket on 
the windscreen apart from my car in error. 
2) Increase the existing on-road parking on the south side to 19 Old Road. This will slow the traffic. 
Currently cars are parking here already. I have noticed when parking further up,that on-coming cars are 
speeding up passing the parked cars. This makes reversing in difficult, also this maybe an issue when the 
berths are open. Please could you explain why the 20 mile speed limit finishes before the parked cars.  
3) In considerate parking - there are a lot of cars seem to park in way that take up two spaces. Would it 
good to have clear parking berths painted. 
4) Why are there branded delivery vans parked in Old and New Road, this evening. I thought the parking 
scheme was for residential parking. They can not be all staying in the White Horse. 
5) There should be more bays outside 32-90 Old Road. 
6) Better traffic flow, as already highlighted, it is difficult to park currently in Old Road, is there anything 
you could do about the congestion. I hate reversing out of the bays on the 32-90 Old Road. I can see a 
lot of road rage especially in the evenings and Saturday morning. Please urgently look at this. 
Finally my main concern is where are the residents of the new houses in the former Bedford pub 
development going to park their cars. Have these people been factored in the proposal. Why have you 
allowed houses to be built when there were parking issues. Will anyone be held accountable for this 
dreadful error. 

 

 
I am writing further to your letter received on 20 June, 2016 in relation to the proposed on street 
parking changes in Old Road, Leighton Buzzard.  
 
I currently have 2 permits for the available on street parking to the front of our property and have thus 
far struggled to park for the last 3 years in which I have owned the property. I often have to park in the 
surrounding streets which do not form part of the permit scheme or in the bays which you are 
proposing will shortly form part of the parking scheme. 
 
Before submitting my observations in relation to your proposal I would be grateful if you could confirm 
the following for me; 
 

1. Please confirm exactly how many further properties will be offered the chance to join the 
parking scheme? 

2. You appear to be bringing 8 further spaces in to the existing permit scheme which is positive, 
but those spaces are full every night already. You also however appear to be proposing to 
include a further estimated 50 residential properties in to the scheme for the sake of 8 spaces, is 
that correct? 

3. Worst case scenario - If 50 residential properties are being included in the scheme and each can 
have 3 permits that is potentially a further 150 vehicles (plus visitors) with only 8 spaces being 
provided, is that correct? 

4. Of the houses and flats opposite our property I am aware that some already have off street 
parking i.e. flats have spaces and garages, and newer houses have parking at rear, why are they 
being included within this scheme surely it should be only for residents like us that have no 



 

 

other alternative? i.e. the 5 residential houses on the north of Old Road between Dillimores and 
the flats 

5. There was recently an article in the LBO in which the council made a statement that “we 
understand the frustrations of the resident but numbers 16 to 90 Old Road are not eligible for a 
permit. We could amend the legal Order to include those properties, but the Central Linslade 
zone is already heavily parked up, so allowing a significant number of extra cars to park there 
would put a lot of pressure on parking in that area”. What has changed since this statement was 
made?  

 
Finally could you please confirm the position regarding comments, you have requested that we let you 
have our thoughts so that you know there is strong local support for the changes however it is not clear 
what you do with the objections, do you have to receive more objections to agreements in order to go 
ahead or do you just make the decision? 
 
I would be very grateful if you could clarify these points, at which time we will consider our position and 
send them to the address given on the notice.  



 

 

Appendix J – Grange Close 
 
Thank you for your note of 21 June advising of a proposal to vary the waiting restrictions on part of 
Grange Close. It is suggested that the current restriction “creates some inconvenience to local people”. 
 
I wish to make the following observations:- 

a) Since the introduction of the waiting restrictions the amenity of the area has been significantly 

improved by the absence of commuter parking.  Any easement of the restrictions will inevitably 

result in the return of the commuters with their cars parked from early until late and with a 

negative impact on the amenity. 

b) There is a health and safety issue with this road being a regular walking route for local children 

to and from school. 

c) All the houses on the stretch of road in question are equipped with gardens where wheelie bins 

can be stored and with both driveways and garages for the residents to keep their vehicles off 

the road.  Residents need not feel in any way inconvenienced. 

d) For the residents of the Grange Close estate in general, the introduction of the waiting 

restrictions has been definitely positive and significantly enhanced the amenity of the area. I 

would be saddened to see the proposed variation brought into effect. 

______________________________________________________________________ 
 
I was horrified, astonished and disappointed to receive your letter of 21 June 2016 regarding the 
proposed removal of yellow lines on a small stretch of Grange Close. 
  
Since the yellow lines were introduced in 2013 the amenity of the area has been vastly 
improved and it is a pleasure to walk and drive safely in the area.  Visitors can park close by. 
Any inconvenience is minimal. Every house in Grange Close has a driveway. 
  
You are fully aware of the many years of negotiations with councillors, CBC, Amey and 
consultations with local residents leading up to the parking restrictions.  
  
To do a U turn now, in this short stretch, only sets a precedent for the future.  
  
I wrote to you at the time when you were part of Amey and can only reiterate the residents' 
frustrations prior to the restrictions.   
  
Health and Safety was the major factor. 
  

 Commuter parking on both sides of the road meant emergency vehicles had access 
problems.  

 Parking on corners gave drivers problems with visibility.  

 Pedestrians, and there are 3 schools close by, had to take extra care.  

 Driveways were difficult to access with adjacent parked cars   

 Some commuters parked not just a few hours but for several days at a time. 

 

With regard to the proposal to remove the parking restrictions in part of Grange Close, Leighton 
Buzzard.  
  
I would like to express my support for the proposal. As you can see by the attached pictures the 
difficulty experienced by the residents parking on their drives in the area under review. I live at xx 



 

 

Grange Close, the above pictures were of a courtesy car I had. It was impossible to park it on the drive 
without damaging the underside. My current car only just clears the drive when parking. It means that 
currently I am restricted on the type of car I can own. As I work locally, I cycle to work most days so 
moving a car from one side of the road to the other is not an option, should I not be able to park on the 
drive for whatever reason. I have a neighbour, who fortunately is retired, he has to move his car from 
one side of the road to the other, day in day out, because he cannot get his car on the drive without 
damaging the underside. 
When these parking measures were implemented it was pointed out to the council the problems a few 
of us in Grange Close may experience due to the steepness of our drives.    
  
I commend this proposal and trust it will be passed  


